	 Joan Heron                           CSUF Faculty 1991

Ever since I learned about the Nursing Legacy Project, memories have been tumbling out of storage and coming to life again, fifty-plus years of the professional life that has been my passion since the age of six, when I knew that would be my path. What a gift and a privilege it has been to be present in the lives of individuals and families during the most significant times of transition and vulnerability- birth, death, major illness and loss. 

In 1933, in the midst of the Great Depression I was born Mary Joanne Seligo at City Hospital on Welfare Island in New York City.  My mother, Viola Quinn was from South Carolina where she had gotten a college degree and where she began her working life as a teacher. In New York at that time, there were no teaching jobs so she worked for the WPA and received part of her pay in food stamps.  My father, Eric Seligo, was born in Danzig, Germany and had run away from home when he was twelve to work on the big sailing ships.  Although he had little formal schooling, he taught himself six languages and became a journalist and translator in N.Y. In Feb.1951, when my high school diploma was only a few days old, I entered the Mt Sinai Hospital, School of Nursing. 

In 1951, most nurses were receiving their training at hospital schools of nursing. When I arrived at Mt. Sinai in February of that year, a 17 year old high school graduate of that same month, I was looking forward to learning, to making new friends and to having my own room for the first time in my life.  I was glad to have left an unhappy home and was surprised to see so many young women who were my classmates, homesick and crying.  Later in the day, after orientation, room assignments and a formal tea given by the director of nurses, I went back to my parents’ home to get a radio my uncle had given me.  When my father saw me he said; “Don’t they feed you there?”  I assured him I only wanted my radio and left quickly glad to return to my new private space at the school. 

As a student nurse, I remember working 44 hour weeks and being in class during the day after having been the charge nurse on night shift for four- 22 bed units, and being nervous about making a medication error.  In my first year, one of my first patients was Gussie Aronson, a grandmother with a new colostomy.  Although it was still a shocking idea to me, at barely 18, to think of someone living with a hole in their gut, I was able to carefully and caringly teach Mrs. Aronson how to care for herself and to listen to her concerns about how her life would change, and eventually, how many things could remain the same.

As a new nurse working in a respirator unit for post-polio patients, I remember the strong sense of responsibility I felt for keeping the machines going in the event of a power failure, since one minute was the longest any patient could go without the machine that kept her or him breathing.  Most of the supervisors seemed very nervous while taking report from the unit and generally left as quickly as possible.  I did some training of nurses in other parts of the hospital about working with patients in respirators.

I graduated from the Mount Sinai Hospital School of Nursing as an RN in 1954. I worked for 16 years in hospital nursing, and worked on every unit including general medicine and surgery, every specialty area, premature infant intensive care, adult ICU and spent about half of those years in the ER.

 
After marrying and having three children, and working evenings as a per diem nurse, I returned to school and received a BSN in 1970 from Hunter college in NYC, an MSN as a Psychiatric/Mental Health Clinical Specialist in 1973 from Adelphi University in Garden City, NY and a PhD in Nursing from New York University in 1980, where I had the privilege to have had Martha Rogers and Dolores Krieger as teachers.

I worked as a Community Mental Health Nurse for four years, Director of a psychiatric Day Treatment Center for 2 years, training specialist in community mental health at a psychiatric hospital for 2 years and taught at universities and colleges for 20 years.

In the fifty-plus years I have been a nurse, I have seen many changes, some

I applaud and others are cause for great concern.  Nurses have taken over more and more of the physician’s responsibilities and have acquired great skill in managing complex electronic equipment.  Less and less time is spent actually looking at patients, listening to their concerns.  Bed baths and actual touching of the patient’s body are rare in many hospitals except when giving an injection or a treatment. Coordination of care is also lacking in many inpatient and outpatient situations.  The emphasis is still too much on crisis care and less on prevention and health promotion.  The continuing struggle for a nurse-patient ratio that allows for a safe level of care is a reflection of societal and legislative values; indeed, most of nursling’s problems are tied up in the greed and callousness of policymakers.  I have known many excellent nurses in my life but also many who are so weighed down by the system they have become callous themselves. 


 Through the years of giving physical care to hundreds of sick people, I

 

realized how important it was to listen carefully to their concerns and that 

 

relieving pain and achieving health usually had a lot to do with the relationship I 

 

had with each individual. I learned that often the patients who had been dubbed 

 

“difficult” had not felt they had been heard and understood by an overwhelmed 

 

and overworked nursing staff

. 

While working weekends as a private duty nurse during the late sixties when I was enrolled in a BSN program, I was known as the nurse who would accept the patients that no one else would. One Sunday, I was warned about Mrs. Silverstein, who was characterized as demanding and complaining.  I went into her room and saw a woman in her seventies, whose face was a mask of pain. She was dying of cancer of the spine. Mrs. S asked for small bowls of ice water in which to soak her hands and said this helped her pain.  I brought the bowls to her, amidst the jeers of several staff nurses at such a ridiculous remedy. Did it matter if it was unorthodox?  Mrs. S. was able to sleep after that and her family, who was concerned  that their mother was not getting enough care, was able to move from anxiety to accepting that she was dying.  They made a family decision to keep her as comfortable as possible and to really ‘be’ with her during her last days.

 Along the way I often wondered why we were so good at saving critically ill people and focused so little attention on helping them stay healthy. People’s physical health seemed to be strongly influenced by their emotional states and mental attitudes.  Gradually, I moved in the direction of learning more about mental health, community programs, education and training.  

At the Day Treatment Center for psychiatric patients, mostly young men and women with schizophrenia, I was able to create a true therapeutic community, in which every activity was consistent with the overall goal of preparing our clients for functioning at their best in the real life community.  This meant that they participated in decision making and had high expectations for themselves. Staff, meanwhile grew more consistent in their interactions with the clients, much the way good parents are consistent in their families.  When the threat of lost funding became apparent, the clients wrote letters to legislators and made appearances before the town council, achievements that are not generally expected of schizophrenic patients.

At the large psychiatric hospital where I was hired as part of the team to help  regain its lost accreditation, I encouraged the staff of this insular institution to learn to work in the community.  A huge awareness came after the disappointment of not getting a promotion because the other candidate had worked through the night to finish a project, while I had only worked on it during my regular hours... As the bad feelings began to settle, I asked myself, “Do I ever want to work through the night to get a promotion?” and “Do I want to work for someone who has these kinds of expectations of me?”  The answer was a resounding “NO!”  I left soon after to pursue a doctoral degree and to teach in a community college, where I taught for two years before moving to California.


During the fifteen years I taught at CSUF, I was privileged to influence the lives of hundreds of students and to work alongside a diverse group of talented colleagues. Every semester for fifteen years, a small group of senior nursing students were entrusted to me to learn about community health nursing by visiting young farm families and elderly clients in their homes.  For many of the students, this was culture shock, since most of their previous experience had been with patients in hospitals. Indeed, most started out with a strong focus on providing physical care. Eventually they learned, eventually, that if a patient trusted you by the end of the semester, she might do what the nurse thought was important.

I called the middle of the semester, the’ heavy middle’. Students had so many yet unfinished responsibilities for all their courses that they often felt overwhelmed.  Then we would spend a day in the mountains. If they wanted to know why, I said “The mountains are part of the community.” Their only instructions were to walk up the trail without speaking and to notice every smell, color, sound along the way and to write any reflections on the day in their journals.  It was a natural and relaxing experience for all of us.

After I had been at the university for a year, I was given the opportunity to create an interdisciplinary center on campus to address a variety of student and faculty needs as well as assist families from the local community.  In spite of strong territoriality concerns, students and faculty from eleven disciplines, representing three different schools, worked together to help our clients.  We specialized in addressing complex problems that required simultaneous assistance from several professional perspectives.  Students and faculty learned about each other’s skills and strengths as well as their own limitations.  Case conferences were often heated.  I remember when the light bulb of collaboration went on for a speech therapy student as she realized that a specific family needed counseling before they would be willing to address the child’s speech difficulties. 

A memory that stands out for me occurred as the center was preparing to close after four years due to lack of funding.  I organized a reunion of the center’s alumnae students.  These were all working professionals now, who showed up with business cards to network with each other.  One activity I planned required  co-operation among each group of five who would perform the task of forming five perfect squares from oddly shaped cardboard pieces without speaking or taking pieces from each other; they could only give silently to accomplish the task.  I have done this with many groups over the years and have seen groups of executives take up to two hours to finish.  

In that interdisciplinary alumnae gathering, I had barely turned away from the tables after distributing the pieces, before I heard group after group say “Finished!” My mouth fell open and I laughed with joy. My belief in the significance of our work together was affirmed. Although the center had only a brief life of four years, there were new professionals out there on treatment teams in agencies and schools who had gotten the vital message about the importance of collaboration in accomplishing goals and who would be role models for all the other professionals they encountered.

My concern for the quality and character of the nurses we send out to participate in the lives of individuals and families led to the development of my framework for clinical practice called “Healthy Role Model Behaviors.”  Although it is important to learn all the facts about anatomy, illness, uses of equipment, the minute to minute behavior of the nurse strongly affects the health outcomes of patients.  In fact, the nurse as “healing presence” can be profoundly beneficial.

The four behaviors: being proactive, creative, collaborative and holistically fit, facilitates all aspects of a patient’s recovery as well as the well-being of the nurse.  How can we expect patients and families to change their lifestyle behaviors if we are not role models ourselves? 

Sustainability has been a theme in all my nursing endeavors: how to maintain a new behavior in a student or patient, how to support a new community program so that its life and usefulness is prolonged.  Because of my concern for sustaining new behaviors and fledgling programs, I developed specific methods for teaching and community development.  These methods allowed creative changes at all levels, from individual to institutional, therefore giving programs a better chance at being more than just a good idea. 

One community program I was involved in creating was a health center in a local Southeast Asian neighborhood in Fresno.  This health center still exists and has grown and thrived in the past 15 years.

Sustainability is a hallmark of Peace Corps endeavors so, as a Peace Corps Volunteer, I fit right in when I went to Turkmenistan and helped create health programs for childbearing women and children from 1995-97.  My Turkmen colleague gradually learned to do all that I started out doing myself.  My motto, “do only what only I can do” led to my eventual role as observer after a great transfer of skills over the course of the two years I was there. Programs have evolved since then and my relationships with two Turkmen friends continues today.

My memories of that time in Turkmenistan, doing “the hardest job you’ll ever love,” are still fresh and clear.  I remember the young woman who feared the upcoming birth of her second child after the trauma of her first one at the hands of callous hospital staff.  After practicing some deep breathing and relaxation she was able to have a much better hospital experience the second time.

Applying to the European Union for money to continue and expand the program throughout the country was a daunting endeavor.  The long list of previously funded projects were all to support oil drilling and mining and none addressing other human needs.  I applied anyway with the justification that women, especially those of child-bearing age, were a vital resource.  If they were not healthy, future generations would suffer.  Against all odds, the proposal was fully funded; we received the news the day before I left the area.

My book, Chai Budesh?-Anyone for Tea?  A Peace Corps Memoir of Turkmenistan will be in print in 2008.

 
Moscow, Idaho was the site of my Americorps-VISTA experience with the Young Children and Families Program where I stayed from 1999-2001.  This was a fledgling program with a staff of 2 and a half that provided preventive and health promoting services to families with children from newborn to eight years. Volunteer recruitment and training, creating linkages with other community programs, networking, PR, research and grant writing formed the major part of my efforts in guiding the program to become a more permanent part of the community.  Usually, small non-profits like YCF are so busy focusing on survival, they believe they don’t have time to recruit and train volunteers to carry out many of the tasks that are keeping staff so busy.  In reality, these programs cannot survive without the judicious help of volunteers. When I first arrived, I began making staff aware of the many parts of their jobs that could be performed by others. “A volunteer could do what you are doing.” was a common theme of mine.

The primary focus of YCF was to offer First Steps, a support service for families of newborns during the first months of the infant’s life.  The prototype for this service was developed in Georgia to help prevent child abuse by using early intervention with education, referrals and general in-home support by a volunteer.  Some of these mothers later became First Steps volunteers.  One mother, whose baby was born with developmental disabilities so appreciated the extent of the help provided to her, that she became a volunteer.  She felt she had come full circle when she herself was able to provide guidance and advocacy to another young mother of an infant whose development was impaired.

We were always searching for possible sources of money for YCF.  This became the main focus of my research.  Requests to the city council, partnering with other agencies, affiliations with two local universities and the beginnings of a new county-wide volunteer network and center were regular parts of my day.  During the last six months, we worked on a proposal for a federal grant of over a million dollars.  Only 12 were to be funded throughout the country.  The collaboration and full participation of everyone at our program was beautiful to behold and made it a pleasure to go to work each day.  Results came a few months after I left. The program was fully funded. The tiny agency moved to a storefront on Main Street and expanded their program to do regular developmental testing and other relevant services.  When I returned to Idaho on a visit a few years later, there was a new receptionist at the agency who didn’t know who I was.  I said “I’m the grandmother of all this.” and I could not have been more pleased at how my Moscow family was thriving.

Over the years, I constantly sought to become the best practitioner, teacher, mentor and human being I could be.  By continuously learning, testing and applying new skills to my work and to everyday life, I became proficient in many areas never addressed in college.  Creativity, collaboration, holistic fitness, and functioning proactively became the hallmarks of how I live and work. I have become an elder, a woman of wisdom, a woman with little patience for superficiality and a woman with the sense of my place in the universe as an awesome speck.
 

Persistence is a key aspect of success in any area of life.

Going against the flow of wastefulness, greed and the easy way out is often lonely but is the only path to integrity and self confidence.

Taking care of yourself is not selfish; truly whole persons are the most effective givers. 

Appreciate the beauty of the trees and the wonders of the rest of the natural world every day.

Develop a sense of gratitude for all that has been given to you, including the difficult people and situations.

Love is the most important message we can offer to ourselves and to others.

Forgiveness benefits me more than anyone else.

Generativity, giving back to the planet and its people, is the most important quality an elder can demonstrate.

 

Joan Heron, RN, PhD.




